

Statement for the Record

House Energy and Commerce Subcommittee on Health
Hearing on "Checking-In on CMMI: Assessing the Transition to Value-Based Care"
Prepared by Families USA
June 13, 2024

Chairs Rodgers and Guthrie and Ranking Members Pallone and Eshoo, on behalf of Families USA, we want to thank you for holding this hearing on the crucial payment and delivery reforms needed in the U.S. health care system and the critical role of the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI) in beginning to shift health care payment and delivery away from broken fee-for-service (FFS) economic incentives that do not deliver on health. We'd also like to thank Liz Fowler, Deputy Administrator and Director of CMMI, for her leadership of CMMI and her testimony today.

There has long been broad, bipartisan recognition that we need to reform health care payment in the U.S.¹ Importantly, CMMI has been a beacon of innovation and leadership in the health system transformation movement, and has played a critical role in beginning to shift the way the U.S. pays for and delivers health care away from broken fee-for-service economics, and towards a system that holds the health care sector accountable for affordable care that reduces disparities and improves health outcomes. But more work is needed to challenge the entrenched business interests of the health care sector, and their efforts to preserve status quo fee-for-service economics.

Central to improving the health and health care of our nation's families is realigning the economic incentives of health care payment and delivery so that the health care sector will only economically thrive when it is providing affordable, high quality health care to our nation's families. Ultimately, policy solutions should reorient health care payment and delivery to be aligned with consumers and families and to achieve our common goal of improved health for ourselves and our families that is affordable and economically sustainable. We applaud today's discussion of these important issues.

Health Care Affordability and Quality Crisis

Our country is in the midst of a health care affordability and quality crisis where our nation's families are struggling in a health care system whose payment and delivery structure incentivizes high cost, low quality care. Almost half of all Americans have reported forgoing medical care due to the cost, almost a third have indicated that the high cost of medical care interferes with their ability to secure basic needs like food and housing, and a quarter of a million Americans face medical debt.²

Some of the most talented people in our nation work in the health care sector, and some of the most important health care innovations across the globe are made here in the United States. Despite this, our families have worse health outcomes than families in other peer countries, and health care is becoming less and less affordable for many Americans.^{3,4,5} For example, the U.S. has the lowest life expectancy, the highest rates of infant mortality and among the highest rates of maternal mortality compared with other industrialized nations.⁶ Furthermore, health care acquired infections are one of the top 10 causes of death in the U.S., causing more than 72,000 patients to die each year.⁷ These health outcomes are even worse for people of color, who experience higher rates of illness and death across a range of health conditions compared with their white counterparts.⁸

Health care spending now accounts for more than 18% of the U.S. gross domestic product, and total U.S. health care spending nearly doubled in just a decade, rising from \$2.6 trillion in 2010 to \$4.5 trillion in 2022. During that same period of time, average family health insurance premiums increased by almost 50%. As a result, premiums have grown 50% faster than our paychecks and 2.5 times faster than overall inflation. This rising cost of health care also translates into higher copays and deductibles. Together, these costs put a significant strain on our economic security.

At its core, our nation's affordability and quality crisis is driven by a fundamental misalignment between the business interests of the health care sector and the health and financial security of our nation's families. The current business model allows big health care corporations to generate high volumes of tests and procedures through fee-for-service payment, the predominant model in the US health care system, and to generate the highest possible fees (price) for each service. The unchecked power of large health care corporations, and broken fee-for-services economics have established high medical bills, difficulty navigating the system, and poor health outcomes as the status quo of the American health care system.

Broken Fee-for-Service Economics Incentivize High Cost, Low Quality Care

Fee-for-service payment incentivizes health care providers to make money without any real links to the quality of care by performing more high-profit or high-margin procedures – typically surgeries, hospital admissions and medical tests, rather than by allowing providers to generate a profit or margin based on keeping people healthy and reducing disparities.¹² Fees for hospital admissions, procedures, office visits and tests are priced too high, and fees for making care accessible and effective often are priced too low or at zero.¹³ Moreover, patients can be billed for each additional service, driving up the cost of their care.¹⁴ A 2017 survey of physicians found that 25% of tests and 11% of procedures were considered unnecessary medical care, and over 70% of physicians believed that doctors are more likely to perform unnecessary procedures when they profit from them.¹⁵

Even more problematic is the fact that FFS economics fail to adequately address the factors that determine health. It is well established that 80% to 90% of what drives variations in peoples' health is determined by the socioeconomic and environmental factors in their lives, yet the predominant model for how health care is paid for in the U.S., including the majority of value-based payment models, offers no payment for addressing the social determinants of health. By definition, FFS provider payments provide a very narrow view of health and health care by signaling to providers that they can only be reimbursed for delivering the clinical care that drives 10% to 20% of health. By offering no payment for services that address the social determinants of health and paying so much for hospital admissions and procedures, the economic incentives of FFS actually work against the professional responsibilities and desires of providers to improve health or reduce disparities. Importantly, FFS provider payments predominate in all forms of insurance, including private employer-sponsored coverage, managed care, Medicare and Medicaid, and all forms of insurance have the potential to reorient incentives to move away from FFS provider payments.¹⁸

The Broken Promise of Payment Reform

One of the biggest barriers to shifting away from FFS economics has been the double-dealing of the health care industry when it comes to payment reform. While big health care corporations have been price gouging and paying their CEOs tens of millions of dollars, many of these same medical monopolies and other actors in the health care sector have been aggressively marketing to the public and policymakers about their movement away from FFS and toward new value-based payment models. 19,20 Meanwhile, payment reform efforts by the health care sector have largely failed to move away from the

broken economic incentives of FFS.²¹ Across the nation, the vast majority of payment arrangements continue to be anchored in broken FFS economics, with less than 10% of all health care services flowing through truly redesigned, non-FFS incentives that drive toward better care, lower costs, and improved health outcomes.^{22,23} Most of the health care sector's claims about engaging in value-based payments are exaggerated and misleading.

While health care executives publicly support payment reform and the shift to value-based health care, they privately express concerns about the potential loss of revenue they may experience from shifting out of the FFS payment model toward a new payment model that holds health care providers accountable for health outcomes and costs.²⁴ The result is that many health care executives are slow to engage in payment reform or do not engage at all, thereby preserving status quo FFS economics in U.S. health care.²⁵

To the extent that there has been major activity from the health care sector *in the name of payment and delivery reform* over the last decade, it has been focused on vertical and horizontal consolidation, which destroys competition, weakens quality of care and drives higher prices under FFS economics.²⁶ For example, Aetna and Humana promoted payment reform goals as a key focus of their 2015 merger, claiming that the merger would provide Aetna with enhanced ability to work with providers and create value-based payment agreements resulting in better care to consumers.²⁷ They then abandoned the merger after the federal government successfully challenged it as an illegal monopoly.²⁸

The University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, operating a dominant system in one of the country's most concentrated health care markets, also touted its achievements in payment reform.^{29,30} However, UPMC financial records from 2022 suggest that the system has yet to make a meaningful transition away from FFS payment.³¹ While these FFS prices continue to increase, bolstering UPMC's operating margins to record levels, there continues to be no accountability that these higher prices will result in improved health outcomes.^{32,33}

In 2019, Mass General Brigham health system announced its updated branding would focus on "a value-based model that delivers affordable primary care, secondary care and behavioral health in the community," ostensibly making patient-centered programs and services central to delivering better outcomes for its patients.³⁴ Three years later, the system was placed on a performance improvement plan by the Massachusetts Health Policy Commission due to its outsized contributions to unsustainable cost growth in the state.³⁵

The ability of the health sector to continue generating margins or profits based on FFS economics and monopolistic pricing under the guise of payment reform has resulted in only modest changes in moving the health care sector toward true value, changes that have mostly been insufficient in delivering on the promise of affordable, quality care.³⁶ Meanwhile, increases in health care industry consolidation have enabled many providers to leverage high commercial FFS rates and gain "must-have" status for insurance networks in a particular health care market.³⁷ These market dynamics not only increase the differential between Medicare and commercial insurance prices, but also reduce providers' enthusiasm to move toward value-based payment approaches and away from the easy profits of medical monopolies, price gouging and churning on FFS.³⁸

The Real Promise of Payment Reform

To solve our nation's affordability and quality crisis, we have to have an honest discussion about the underlying financial incentives that are driving the health care sector. We have to change these incentives to ensure that the health care sector only makes money when it is focused on keeping people healthy or efficiently providing the most effective treatments in a well-coordinated way when patients are sick. Such payment reform must ensure that health care is affordable and that families are economically stable in seeking and receiving health care services.

The ability of payment reform to fulfill its promise hinges on moving away from FFS economics and creating new financial incentives that reward health care providers for keeping patients healthy and for addressing illness effectively and without waste and price gouging.³⁹ To make this transformation, the economics of the health sector's business model must be inverted to enable the sector to generate revenue by keeping people healthy and ensuring health care is affordable, rather than by billing for unnecessary visits and procedures and engaging in anti-competitive behavior and price gouging.⁴⁰ The key ingredient to successful payment reform is making it economically advantageous for health care providers to address whole-person health needs. In other words, there must be a viable business model for providers to make the switch to non-FFS payment models, such as population-based payments, which hold providers accountable for health outcomes and the total cost of patient care.

Population-based payment models are based on paying one health care provider — typically a primary care organization or a health system — a single monthly payment, out of which the organization then pays for some or most health care costs for a whole population. Such payment arrangements are coupled with strong quality and outcome metrics to ensure that as providers' economics change, patients' health thrives. In this way providers are "at risk" for care that is wasteful and does not improve or protect patients' health. Providers make money when they are efficient and improve or protect patients' health, and they lose money if they are being wasteful or provide poor-quality care. This model, therefore, is structured to incentivize providers to deliver well-coordinated, high-quality, personcentered care. And the payments can be used to cover a wide range of services, including preventive health, care coordination, wellness services and services that address the social determinants of health, as well as standard medical procedures and services.⁴¹

These types of payment systems have a much greater impact if most insurers that contract with an organization, including public and private payers, are aligned. Such alignment unifies the organization's economics around population health and allows for real transformation of the way health care is organized and delivered.⁴² Without this financial alignment, FFS economics will continue to dominate and incentivize high-margin and high-profit procedures, instead of what's best for patients' health.

CMMI Has a Critical Role in Shifting Towards a Population-Based Payment System

CMMI has been a major leader in this space by making strategic investments into the health care system that have triggered key transformational changes to the way the U.S. pays for and delivers health care. For example, CMMI has been on the leading edge of improving data collection and quality measurement, making investments in primary care to establish a more sustainable reimbursement model for primary care and safety-net providers, centering health equity in model design and implementation, and improving quality performance and financial benchmarks in key payment models.^{43,44} There have been key lessons learned from CMMI's first 10 years operating, and those

lessons are essential to implement in the next 10 years in order to create non-FFS economics that hold the health care system accountable for meeting the population health and affordability needs of the American people. Importantly, CMMI has reflected many of those learnings in their new 2021 Strategy Refresh and has released a series of new promising models that have begun to reflect their updated strategy including driving towards population-based payments, increasing access to care, and opportunities for generating savings to the Medicare program. Examples of those models include:

- Accountable Care Organization (ACO) Primary Care Flex. This is an ACO primary care delivery
 model tested in the Medicare Shared Savings Program (MSSP) to increase the number of low
 revenue ACOs (such as small physician groups that may include small hospitals serving rural
 communities) in MSSP. Low revenue ACOs have historically demonstrated more savings and
 stronger potential to improve the quality and efficiency of care delivery. The core function of
 this model is to shift primary care payment away from fee-for-service and establish a regional,
 upfront, monthly payment for low revenue providers.⁴⁵
- States Advancing All-Payer Health Equity Approaches and Development (AHEAD) Model. This is a
 total cost of care model that aims to drive state and regional health care transformation and
 multi-payer alignment to lower health care costs and improve the health of a state population.
 States will be held accountable for state-specific Medicare all payer cost growth and primary
 care investment targets, and population and health equity outcomes.⁴⁶
- Transforming Episode Accountability Model (TEAM). This is a new proposed mandatory bundled payment model that would test if episode-based payment for five select surgical procedures lowers costs and improves outcomes.⁴⁷

CMMI is an essential laboratory for testing non-FFS payment models such as population-based payment models, and scaling those models nationally through the Medicare program to establish a sustainable reimbursement system that financially incentivizes whole-person care and population health improvements.

We encourage this committee to continue working with colleagues in the House and Senate to support the important work of CMMI in driving meaningful improvements to US health care payment and delivery. This includes CMMI's work to implement key models that shift away from fee-for-service economics and towards population-based payment models that better align the business interests of the health care system with the health and financial security of our nation's families. We also encourage Congress to work to ensure that there is an increase in the number of mandatory payment models in which providers are required to participate. Voluntary payment models allow providers to self-select into models which can lead to "selection bias" where providers only participate in the models that are more lucrative to them, rather than the model that is best for patients and generating savings to Medicare. Mandatory payment models are more likely to achieve results that could be scalable across the health care system, including the potential for increasing Medicare savings.

Additionally, Congress should work to increase the number of global hospital budget and multi-payer models operated by CMMI to address both high hospital prices and fee-for-service economics through accountability for the total cost of care. Finally, we encourage Congress to advance the development of a primary care hybrid payment in the Medicare Physician Fee Schedule. The traditional fee-for-service payment model has continued to underinvest in primary care and leave primary care providers vulnerable to economic hardship while failing to incentivize the care that makes people healthy. A

hybrid model would provide primary care practices with both the flexibility and consistency of population-based payments, and the benefits of low-risk, per-visit payments to bolster the primary care workforce in meeting the needs of our nation's families.⁵⁰

Conclusion

Thank you again for holding this hearing on CMMI's role in better aligning the economic incentives of the health care sector with the needs of consumers and families. Ultimately, policy solutions should reorient health care payment and delivery to the goal that we all have — improved health for ourselves and our families that is affordable and economically sustainable. The journey to fully transforming our health care system is long, but Congress holds the power to take the next critical steps. Families USA stands ready to support you in this essential and urgently needed work. Please contact Jane Sheehan, Deputy Senior Director of Federal Relations at Families USA, JSheehan@familiesusa.org, for further information and to let us know how we can best be of service to you.

https://www.rand.org/pubs/external publications/EP201100172.html.

¹ MACRA Payment Reforms are Making a Difference. House Committee on Energy and Commerce. (2020, July 20). https://republicans-energycommerce.house.gov/news/macra-payment-reforms-are-making-a-difference/

² Young, E. (2018). "New Survey Finds Large Number of People Skipping Necessary Medical Care Because of Cost." *NORC at the University of Chicago*. https://www.norc.org/NewsEventsPublications/PressReleases/Pages/survey -finds-large-number-of-people-skipping-necessary-medical-care-because-cost.aspx

³ Auerbach, D. Kellerman, A. (September 2011). "A Decade of Health Care Cost Growth Has Wiped Out Real Income Gains for an Average US Family." *Health Affairs* 30, no. 9: 1620–1636,

⁴ Levey, N. (June 16th, 2022). "100 Million People in America Are Saddled with Health Care Debt." Kaiser Health News. https://khn.org/news/article/diagnosis-debt-investigation-100-million-americans-hidden-medical-debt/.

⁵ Ortaliza, J. et al. (September 28th, 2021). "How Does U.S. Life Expectancy Compare to Other Countries?." Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/u-s-life-expectancy-compare-countries/.

⁶ Kamal, R. et al. (October 18, 2019). "What Do We Know About Infant Mortality in the U.S. and Comparable Countries?". Peterson-KFF Health System Tracker. https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/chart-collection/infant-mortality-u-s-compare-countries.

⁷ "Healthcare-Associated Infections (HAIs)," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, last reviewed October 27, 2021, https://www.cdc.gov/hai/data/portal/index.html.

⁸ "Racism and Health." (September 2023). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/healthequity/racism-disparities/index.html.

⁹ "NHE Fact Sheet." U.S. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (last modified August 12, 2023).

https://www.cms.gov/data-research/statistics-trends-and-reports/national-health-expenditure-data/nhe-fact-sheet ¹⁰ "Average Family Premiums Rose 4% This Year to Top \$22,000; Employers Boost Mental Health and Telemedicine Amid COVID-19 Pandemic, Benchmark KFF Survey Finds." Kaiser Family Foundation. (November 10,

^{2021).}https://www.kff.org/health-costs/press-release/average-family-premiums-rose-4-this-year-to-top-22000/.

¹¹ Sokol, E. (March 26, 2020) "Healthcare Reimbursement Still Largely Fee-for-Service Driven." RevCycle Intelligence. https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/healthcare-reimbursement-still-largely-fee-for-service-driven.

¹² "Alternative Payment Model APM Framework ." Health Care Payment Learning & Action Network (HCP LAN). (2017). .http://hcp-lan.org/workproducts/apm-refresh-whitepaper-final.pdf.

¹³ " June 2018 Report to the Congress" Medicare Health Care Delivery System." MedPAC . (June 2018). https://www.medpac.gov/document/http-www-medpac-gov-docs-default-source-reports-jun18 medpacreporttocongress rev nov2019 note sec-pdf/

Lyu, H. et al..(September 6, 2017). "Overtreatment in the United States." PLOS ONE.
 https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0181970#pone.0181970.
 Lyu et al., "Overtreatment."

¹⁶ Magnan, S. (October 9, 2017). "Social Determinants of Health 101 for Health Care: Five Plus Five." *NAM Perspectives*. National Academy of Medicine. https://nam.edu/social-determinants-of-health-101-for-health-care-five-plus-five/.

- ¹⁷ Magnan, "Social Determinants of Health."
- ¹⁸ Zuvekas, S. Cohen, J. (March 2016) "Fee-for-Service, While Much Maligned, Remains the Dominant Payment Method for Physician Visits." *Health Affairs* 35, no. 3: 411–414. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1291.
- ¹⁹ King, R. (August 25, 2021). "Providers Push Congress to Include Value-Based Care Bill in \$3.5T Infrastructure Package." Fierce Healthcare. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/providers-push-congress-to-include-value-based-care-bill-3-5t-infrastructure-package.
- ²⁰ Tepper, N. (February 22, 2022). "Signify, Caravan's \$250 Million Deal Could Create Largest Network of Value-Based Providers." ModernHealthcare. https://www.modernhealthcare.com/mergers-acquisitions/signify-caravans-250-million-deal-could-create-largest-network-value-based.
- ²¹ Pham, H. Navathe, A. (January 27, 2022) "Why Aren't Value-Based Payment Models More Successful? A Failure to Confront Market Dynamics." *Health Affairs Forefront*. https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20220125.362333/.
- ²² APM Measurement: Progress of Alternative Payment Models: 2023. Methodology and Results Report. Health Care Payment Learning & Action Network (HCPLAN). (2023), https://hcp-lan.org/workproducts/apm-methodology-2023.pdf
- ²³ HCPLAN, APM Measurement.
- ²⁴ MacDonald, I. (September 30, 2015) "Shift From Fee-for-Service to Value-Based Models Slower Than Expected." Fierce Healthcare. https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/finance/shift-from-fee-for-service-to-value-based-models-slower-than-expected.
- ²⁵ MacDonald, "Shift from fee for service."
- ²⁶ LaPointe, J. (August 3, 2013). "Care Integration Driving Healthcare Mergers and Acquisitions." RevCycle Intelligence. https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/care-integration-driving-healthcare-mergers-and-acquisitions.
- ²⁷ "Aetna to Acquire Humana for \$37 Billion, Combined Entity to Drive Consumer-Focused, High-Value Health Care." Business Wire. (July 3, 2015) https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20150702005935/en/Aetna-to-Acquire-Humana-for-37-Billion-Combined-Entity-to-Drive-Consumer-Focused-High-Value-Health-Care.
- ²⁸ Humer, C. Bartz, D. (February 14, 2017). "Aetna, Humana Drop Merger; Cigna Wants to End Anthem Deal." Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-humana-m-a-aetna/aetna-humana-drop-merger-cigna-wants-to-end-anthem-deal-idUSKBN15T1HN.
- ²⁹ Berenson, R et al. (January 13th, 2020). "Addressing Market Consolidation and High Prices." Urban Institute. https://www.urban.org/research/publication/addressing-health-care-market-consolidation-and-high-prices
- 30 "About Us." UPMC Center for High-Value Health Care.(n.d.). https://www.upmchighvaluehealthcare.com/about_us.html.
- ³¹ "UPMC Unaudited Financial Report". UPMC. (June 2022). cy2022-q2-financial-and-operating-report.pdf (upmc.com).
- 32 King, "UPMC Posts \$605M Profit"
- ³³ Whaley, C et al. (2020). "Nationwide Evaluation of Health Care Prices Paid by Private Health Plans: Findings from Round 3 of an Employer-Led Transparency Initiative." Rand Corporation. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR4394.html.
- ³⁴ "Partners HealthCare Announces Five-Year Strategic Plan and Launch of System Rebranding." Mass General Brigham. (November 27, 2019)

https://www.massgeneralbrigham.org/en/about/newsroom/press-releases/partners-healthcare-announces-five-year-strategic-plan-and-launch-system.

³⁵ "HPC Finds Mass General Brigham Cost Trends and Expansions Threaten State Health Care Affordability Efforts." Massachusetts Health Policy Commission. (January 25, 2022).

https://www.mass.gov/news/hpc-finds-mass-general-brigham-cost-trends-and-expansions-threaten-state-health-care-affordability-efforts.

- ³⁶ Pham and Navathe, "Value-Based Payment Models."
- ³⁷ Pham and Navathe, "Value-Based Payment Models."
- ³⁸ Pham and Navathe, "Value-Based Payment Models."
- ³⁹ Brown, B. Crapo, J. (2017). "The Key to Transitioning from Fee-for-Service to Value-Based Reimbursement." Health Catalyst. https://www.healthcatalyst.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/The-Key-to-Transitioning-from-Fee-for-Service-to-Value-Based-Reimbursement.pdf.
- ⁴⁰ McWilliams, J et al. (October 13, 2021) "From Vision to Design in Advancing Medicare Payment Reform: A Blueprint for Population-Based Payments." Brookings.

https://www.brookings.edu/research/from-vision-to-design-in-advancing-medicare-payment-reform-a-blue print-for-population-based-payments/.

- ⁴¹ HCPLAN, Alternate Payment Model.
- ⁴² "Promote Adoption of Population-Based Provider Payment: Cost Driver Targeted: Global Spending." Commonwealth Fund. (February 2022), https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/2022-02/Hwang_health_care_cost_growth_strategy_02_population.pdf.

⁴³ "Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) Accomplishments for 2022". Centers for Medicare Medicaid Services. (2022). https://www.cms.gov/files/document/cms-accomplishments-2022.pdf

⁴⁴ "'What is CMMI' and 11 Other FAQs about the CMS Innovation Center." KFF. (February 27th, 2018). https://www.kff.org/medicare/fact-sheet/what-is-cmmi-and-11-other-faqs-about-the-cms-innovation-center/

⁴⁵ "ACO Primary Care Flex Model." Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). (n.d.) https://www.cms.gov/priorities/innovation/innovation-models/aco-primary-care-flex-model

⁴⁶ "States Advancing All-Payer Health Equity Approaches and Development (AHEAD) Model." Centers for Medicare Medicaid Services. (n.d.). https://www.cms.gov/priorities/innovation/innovation-models/ahead

⁴⁷ "Requests for Information; Episode-Based Payment Model." Proposed rule by Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Federal Register. (July,18th 2023) (https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/07/18/2023-15169/request-for-information-episode-based-payment-model

⁴⁸ Davis, J. O'Brien, K. (April 18th, 2024). McDermott + Consulting. "CMMI Proposed New Mandatory Episode-Based Payment Model." https://www.mcdermottplus.com/blog/regs-eggs/cmmi-proposes-new-mandatory-episode-based-payment-model/
⁴⁹ Ihid.

⁵⁰ "A New Approach to Paying for Primary Care." Primary Care Collaborative. (April 13, 2023). https://thepcc.org/2023/04/13/new-approach-paying-primary-care-medicare-shared-savings-program